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THEREOF
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AGENDA 
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APPOINTMENT OF COMMITTEE CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR

1. Report dated December 5, 2011 from the Executive Director, Administrative
Services/City Clerk regarding Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair -
Operations Committee. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

6 - 10 

 (Deputy Clerk, Brigitte Sobush will call the meeting to order and preside until the
Operations Committee Chair and Vice Chair have been appointed, at which time the
newly appointed Chair will preside over the balance of the meeting.) 

 

COMMUNITY DELEGATIONS

2. Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

11 - 13 

 Naomi Grant, Chair, Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury

(This presentation will provide the Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury the opportunity to
share information they have received from transit riders.) 

 

PRESENTATIONS

3. Report dated December 21, 2011 from the General Manager of Growth and
Development regarding Idling Control in Greater Sudbury. 
(ELECTRONIC PRESENTATION)   (RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

14 - 19 

 Stephen Monet, Manager of Environmental Planning Initiatives

(This report presents three options to control unnecessary vehicle idling in Greater
Sudbury. The recommended option includes both education and a by-law that allows a
one-minute idling period enforceable in private and public areas. The by-law includes a
number of exemptions, however, that reflect specific operational and health and safety
situations when idling may be required.) 

 

CONSENT AGENDA

(For the purpose of convenience and for expediting meetings, matters of business of repetitive or routine nature
are included in the Consent Agenda, and all such matters of business contained in the Consent Agenda are voted
on collectively. 

A particular matter of business may be singled out from the Consent Agenda for debate or for a separate vote
upon the request of any Councillor. In the case of a separate vote, the excluded matter of business is severed
from the Consent Agenda, and only the remaining matters of business contained in the Consent Agenda are
voted on collectively. 

Each and every matter of business contained in the Consent Agenda is recorded separately in the minutes of the
meeting.) 
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CORRESPONDENCE FOR INFORMATION ONLY

C-1. Report dated December 23, 2011 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding Trans Cab Service to St. Gabriel Villa,
Chelmsford. 
(FOR INFORMATION ONLY)   

20 - 21 

 (This report provides information about Trans Cab services to St. Gabriel Villa )  

REGULAR AGENDA

MANAGERS' REPORTS

R-1. Report dated December 23, 2011 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding Jeanne D'Arc Street Safety Concerns. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

22 - 26 

 (Residents of the Dominion Parc subdivision submitted a petition requesting various
safety concerns along Jeanne D'Arc Street be reviewed. This report summarizes the
results of the traffic studies conducted by Staff and provides appropriate
recommendations.) 

 

R-2. Report dated December 23, 2011 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding School Zone Speed Limit - Various
Schools. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

27 - 33 

 (This report recommends that the speed limit in the areas of Adamsdale Public
School, Ecole St. Augustin, Ecole St. Pierre and the new Ecole St. Denis be reduced
to 40 km/h.) 

 

R-3. Report dated December 23, 2011 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding Traffic Control: 1) Trottier Avenue at Pilon
Street; and 2) Anizette Street at Trottier Avenue. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

34 - 37 

 (This report provides recommendations for traffic control at the following
intersections: (1) Trottier Avenue at Pilon Streetl; and (2) Anizette Street at Trottier
Avenue) 

 

R-4. Report dated December 14, 2011 from the General Manager of Growth and
Development regarding Additional Meters on Beech Street and Amendments
to the Maximum Allowable Parking Time. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

38 - 39 

 (This report proposes standardization of parking time downtown and the installation
of additional meters on Beech Street.) 
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R-5. Report dated December 23, 2011 from the General Manager of
Infrastructure Services regarding All-Way Stop Control - Various
Intersections. 
(RECOMMENDATION PREPARED)   

40 - 64 

 (Staff received several requests to determine if All-Way Stop control is warranted at
various intersections. This report presents staff's findings and provides a
recommendation for traffic control at the requested intersections.) 

 

ADDENDUM

  

  

CIVIC PETITIONS

  

  

Adjournment (Resolution Prepared)

(Two-thirds majority required to proceed past 9:00 P.M.)

 

BRIGITTE SOBUSH, DEPUTY CITY CLERK

FRANCA BORTOLUSSI, COUNCIL SECRETARY
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Request for Decision 

Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair -
Operations Committee

 

Recommendation
 That Councillor ___________________be appointed Chair and
Councillor _____________________ be appointed Vice-Chair of
the Operations Committee for the term ending December 31,
2012 or until such time as their successors are appointed. 

Background

This report sets out the procedure for the election by the
Committee of the Chair and Vice-Chair of the Operations
Committee for the term ending December 31, 2012 or until
their successors are appointed.

The Procedure By-law provides that a Member of the
Committee shall be appointed annually by the
Committee to serve as Chair of the Operations Committee.  
As well, a Vice-Chair is appointed annually.

The above appointments need only be confirmed by
resolution.

Remuneration

The Chair of the Operations Committee is paid $1,897.50 per annum.

Selection

The selection of the Chair and Vice-Chair is to be conducted in accordance with Article 45 of the
Procedure By-law (copy attached).

Council's procedure requires that in the event more than one (1) candidate is nominated for either
the Chair or Vice-Chair's position, a simultaneous recorded vote shall be used to select the Chair
and Vice-Chair.

It is always in order for a Member of Council to nominate themselves and to vote for themselves. 
Under Robert's Rules of Order a nomination does not need a second.

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jan 09, 2012

Report Date Monday, Dec 05, 2011

Type: Appointment of Committee Chair and
Vice-Chair 

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Brigitte Sobush
Deputy City Clerk 
Digitally Signed Dec 5, 11 

Division Review
Brigitte Sobush
Deputy City Clerk 
Digitally Signed Dec 5, 11 

Recommended by the Department
Caroline Hallsworth
Executive Director, Administrative
Services/City Clerk 
Digitally Signed Dec 5, 11 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Dec 5, 11 
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Once the successful candidates have been selected, a resolution will be introduced confirming the
appointment of the successful candidates.
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For Information Only 

Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury

 

Recommendation

For Information Only

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jan 09, 2012

Report Date Friday, Dec 16, 2011

Type: Community Delegations 

Signed By

No signatures or approvals were
recorded for this report. 
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December 15, 2011 
 
Community Delegation request for the Operations Committee, from Coalition for a 
Liveable Sudbury, in regards to transit 
 
The Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury would like to request to present to the Operations 
Committee on the topic of transit.  We understand that the first meeting of the Operations 
Committee is scheduled for Monday, January 9, 2012.  We are available on that date, and look 
forward to being confirmed on the agenda.  Naomi Grant will be presenting. 
 
Transit is an important topic for the members of Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury. We have 
hosted a number of discussions on transportation, and transit specifically, to hear from transit 
riders. We have also done considerable research, in support of the Sustainable Mobility Plan, and 
for our own material. Active discussions on transit continue in our meetings, and in the 
community.  
 
We look forward to the opportunity to share what we have heard from transit riders, and what 
recommendations have come forward. In addition, we would welcome the opportunity to hear 
from the Transit Committee on what is in the works for improvements in service, actions to 
increase ridership, and implementing the transit recommendations in the Sustainable Mobility 
Plan. 
 
Continued improvements to transit that is inclusive of the priorities identified by transit riders is 
consistent with the Healthy Community Strategy, directly relating to the pillars of human health 
and wellbeing, civic engagement and social capital, and environmental sustainability.  It 
contributes directly to Goal 2 of the Healthy Community Strategic Plan:  “advocate the 
implementation of the Sustainable Mobility Plan.”  In addition, it speaks to the transportation 
section of EarthCare Sudbury’s Local Action Plan, specifically the objective to “increase 
ridership by capita” and the associated City of Greater Sudbury action to “further enhance the 
convenience, reliability and appeal of using the transit system.”  Of course, it also contributes to 
the mandate of Sudbury Transit to provide public transportation services that contribute to the 
social and ecological health of our community by removing geographic barriers to employment 
and social services opportunities and by reducing the environmental and infrastructure costs of 
transportation.  The recommendations we will present are also pertinent to the Auditor General’s 
report entitled “2010 Audit Of Greater Sudbury Transit Services -Conventional Transit” which 
includes recommendations for growing ridership and reviewing routes and services.  More 
generally, our Community Delegation is relevant to the Official Plan sections on transportation 
and public transportation. 
 
The Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury has held a number of discussions on transit for transit users, 
had a strong working group contributing to the Sustainable Mobility Plan which researched and 
discussed transit, and hosted an unconference of local active groups working on active 
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transportation.  Emerging from these informed discussions and research, a number of clear 
priorities were identified: 
 
1.  Review the current system and implement best practices - the focus being making routes and 
schedules more efficient for riders. 
2.  Mobility Hubs – creating transit hubs in town centres and regional centres, with transit routes 
that would allow rapid travel among hubs, and local routes from each hub.  A mobility hub is a 
wider concept than just transit.  It is a higher density mixed use area that supports good transit 
service, and also other transportation modes (cycling infrastructure;  park and ride...), consistent 
with Transit Oriented Development. 
3.  Detailed wayfinding scheme - schedules and maps at each stop, in busses, and in terminals; 
route maps that use street maps as a base so that they are easily relatable to actual destinations; 
on-line maps and services.  In addition clear information on policies such as daycare passes, 
stroller policies, and rack-and-roll should be easily accessible. 
4.  Make the fare system more accessible and flexible (e.g. family fares; day and weekend passes; 
free fares for certain times and/or rider groups) 
5.  Create and implement an action plan to increase ridership - as well as making routes and 
schedules more convenient, this includes things like E-passes (agreements between businesses 
and the municipality to offer employees transit passes at a rate lower than their monthly parking 
fee); educational partnerships  (e.g. partnerships with schools for students to have easier access to 
transit, and become comfortable navigating on transit), events such as a transit scavenger hunt, 
etc. 
  
Two additional recurring topics were feeling safe in the transit centre downtown, and accessibility 
to transit stops which includes things like snow removal, as well as pedestrian access (e.g. safe 
pedestrian crossings, sidewalks). 
 
The actions we hope to see are: 
 
1.  That the Operations Committee and Sudbury Transit work together with the Sustainable 
Mobility Panel to implement the above priorities. 
 
2.  That transit users that rely on transit as their principal form of transportation be included in 
decisions made on transit improvements.  We recommend requesting representatives from a 
newly formed citizen’s group advocating for transit users be included in the Operations 
Committee when decisions pertinent to transit are being made.  Issues brought forward by this 
group should be given due regard and timely action. 
 
3.  That plans to increase ridership and improve service be made publicly available, with annual 
progress reports and updates. 
 
4.  That the members of the Operations Committee, and indeed all members of Council and 
managers in the Transportation Services Department, take a bus challenge:  that is that they use 
public transit to meet their typical transportation needs for at least one day, and preferably 1 week 
or longer.   
 
Regards, 
Naomi Grant 
Chair, Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury 
grant_naomi@hotmail.com, 705- 673-1874 
78 Roxborough Drive, Sudbury P3E 1J7 
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Request for Decision 

Idling Control in Greater Sudbury

 

Recommendation
 WHEREAS Council has expressed concern about public
nuisances and concern for the economic, social and
environmental well-being of the municipality and the health,
safety and well-being of its citizens, 

WHEREAS motor vehicle idling results in the release of
atmospheric pollutants and greenhouse gases that are harmful to
the environment and to people’s health, 

BE IT RESOLVED THAT Council selects Option 2 – preparation
of a by-law to control motor vehicle idling, whose coming into
force will be preceded by an education campaign on the topic. 

Background
At the August 11, 2010, Policy Committee meeting,
representatives of the Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury presented
the benefits of an idling control by-law for the Greater Sudbury
community. Policy Committee agreed that a report in cooperation
with the Sudbury & District Health Unit, Coalition for a Liveable
Sudbury and EarthCare Sudbury be brought back to Council so that this matter can move ahead.

City staff met on several occasions to discuss idling control strategies and issues. City staff also researched
what other Ontario municipalities had undertaken in terms of idling control, including approaches to and
experiences with enacting a by-law.

City staff held a meeting with representatives of the Coalition for a Liveable Sudbury and the Sudbury &
District Health Unit on November 9, 2011, to discuss the proposed options for idling control.

Negative Effects of Vehicle Idling
Vehicle engines produce a number of undesirable air emissions when in operation. Tailpipes emit criteria air
contaminants, such as volatile organic compounds (VOCs), carbon monoxide (CO), and oxides of nitrogen
(NOx) that contribute to air pollution and have detrimental health effects on people and the environment. A
recent report by Toronto’s Medical Officer of Health states that there is clear evidence that air pollution from

Presented To: Operations Committee

Presented: Monday, Jan 09, 2012

Report Date Wednesday, Dec 21, 2011

Type: Presentations 

Signed By

Report Prepared By
Stephen Monet
Manager of Environmental Planning
Initiatives 
Digitally Signed Dec 21, 11 

Division Review
Paul Baskcomb
Director of Planning Services 
Digitally Signed Dec 21, 11 

Recommended by the Department
Bill Lautenbach
General Manager of Growth and
Development 
Digitally Signed Dec 22, 11 

Recommended by the C.A.O.
Doug Nadorozny 
Chief Administrative Officer 
Digitally Signed Dec 22, 11 
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vehicles adversely affects human health. Air pollution from vehicles is associated with a broad range of
respiratory and cardiovascular effects, cancer, and hormonal and reproductive effects. Groups that are
especially at risk from vehicle-related air pollution include children, fetuses, pregnant women, and the
elderly. Vehicle operation also releases carbon dioxide (CO2) – the principal greenhouse gas that
contributes to climate change.

Research indicates that Canadian motorists idle their vehicles an average of 6 to 8 minutes a day. Idling a
vehicle’s engine not only contributes to smog and climate change, but also wastes fossil fuels, which, of
course, are non-renewable. Natural Resources Canada (NRCAN) estimates that if Canadian motorists
avoided idling for just three minutes a day, over the year they would collectively save 630 million litres of
fuel, and $756 million in fuel costs (assuming a fuel cost of $1.20/L). These savings translate into a
reduction of 1.4 million tonnes of CO2, equivalent to taking 320,000 cars off the road for the entire year.

As expected, increases in idling time results in increases in fuel use and CO2 emissions. In tests conducted
by NRCAN using three vehicles driven over a simulated urban driving cycle in -18oC conditions, idling for 5
minutes resulted in a 7 to 14 percent increase in fuel use (and concurrent CO2 emissions), while idling for
10 minutes resulted in 12 to 19 percent increases in fuel use.

A report produced for NRCAN in 2003 found that idling for over 10 seconds uses more fuel and produces
more CO2 compared to restarting a vehicle’s engine. As more of a guideline that balances factors such as
fuel savings, overall emissions and potential component wear on the starter and battery, NRCAN
recommends 60 seconds as a reasonable idling period, after which you should turn the engine off. By
limiting idling to 60 seconds when a vehicle is stopped, money saved on fuel should more than offset any
potential increase in maintenance costs from wear and tear on a vehicle’s starter and battery. The operator
therefore not only saves money but there are also benefits to people’s health and the environment.

City of Greater Sudbury - Idling Control Initiatives
Operations

In 2008, City of Greater Sudbury's Council approved an idling control policy for municipal employees and
contractors. The policy requires drivers to limit vehicle idling to a maximum of three minutes, under most
circumstances.

Over the past few years, the City’s Fleet Services and Transit Services have also initiated a number of
actions that will contribute to decreased idling time of the City fleet. Various driver training modules
designed to reduce fuel use and cut emissions have been used to train City staff. The City has worked with
the Fleet Challenge Ontario program as well as NRCAN’s FleetSmart initiative.

Various other actions aimed at reducing fuel use and idling have also been undertaken by Fleet Services.
Engine pre-heat systems and auxiliary cab heaters have been installed in about 50 vehicles so far allowing
the inside of these vehicles to stay warm without the need for idling the vehicle. LED signal and traffic
control lighting is now required on new vehicles purchased by the City. The low energy use of these lights
allows the vehicle to be turned off for extended periods without the risk of discharging the battery.

Recently, Fleet Services initiated a pilot project to monitor a number of measures of vehicle use patterns,
including idling. On-board information systems have been installed on a handful of vehicles and, based on
the early results of this pilot project, a decision will likely be made to deploy this technology throughout the
City fleet. Vehicle data are tracked wirelessly and made available directly to the Fleet Manager. Idling time
is one of the measures that can be tracked and discussed with Supervisors.
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Community Outreach

The City of Greater Sudbury’s EarthCare Sudbury Program has been involved in local idling research and
campaigns since its inception in 2000. EarthCare Sudbury has prepared and published a number of articles
in the local media on the topic of vehicle idling.

In 2001, EarthCare Sudbury, with funding from Natural Resources Canada, undertook a project aimed at
understanding idling behavior among residents and the success of strategies to reduce idling. As part of a
larger initiative to reduce engine idling in the City of Greater Sudbury, this project targeted 49 schools
throughout the city as well as a large number of locations where residents are apt to idle. There were
several project objectives:

To reduce engine idling by parents, school bus drivers and the general public;
To increase awareness of the importance of reducing greenhouse gas and smog-related emissions
from individual actions, such as engine idling; and
To develop knowledge and expertise in encouraging a whole community to change their behaviour
regarding vehicle idling.

An intervention strategy was developed and applied in an attempt to modify idling behavior among school
bus drivers and parents dropping kids off at the schools. Intervention components included posting metal
‘Idle Free Zone’ signs on the school property, engaging drivers on the topic of vehicle idling, and handing out
idling information cards and vehicle stickers. The intervention strategy reduced both the frequency and
duration of idling.

Through the EarthCare Sudbury Program, hundreds of ‘Idle Free Zone’ signs have been posted at various
commercial, municipal and institutional sites, in addition to those posted at schools. In addition, a CTV
EarthCare Minute ad dealing with idling control was prepared and aired in 2009, 2010, and 2011.

Existing Idling Control By-laws in Ontario
The Ontario Municipal Act empowers municipalities to pass by-laws respecting the following matters:

Economic, social and environmental well-being of the municipality.
Health, safety and well-being of persons.

In addition, a municipality may prohibit and regulate with respect to public nuisances, including matters that,
in the opinion of council, are or could become or cause public nuisances.

In Ontario, regulation of idling is achieved either through anti-idling provisions in existing by-laws, such as
for noise or parking, or through stand-alone idling control by-laws. The latter is judged preferable since
control is sought for reasons of air pollution. Several Ontario municipalities that have enacted stand-alone
idling control by-laws, including Burlington, Guelph, Hamilton, London, Markham, Oshawa, Ottawa, Toronto
and Windsor, among others. There are a number of matters that the by-laws are required to address,
including permitted idling time, exemptions and enforcement.

Permitted Idling Time

Most Ontario by-laws permit idling for 2, 3 or 5 minutes. Burlington is the first municipality in Ontario to have
a 1 minute idling limit. It was reduced in 2009 from its initial 3 minute limit. Other municipalities have
expressed intentions to move to a 1 minute idling limit.

A report prepared for NRCAN in 2005 by the Clean Air Partnership proposed a model idling control by-law
with a 1 minute idling limit. As mentioned previously, NRCAN proposes a 1 minute limit as a reasonable
idling period based on factors such as fuel savings, overall emissions and potential component wear on the
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idling period based on factors such as fuel savings, overall emissions and potential component wear on the
starter and battery. Also, the shorter the idling limit the more efficient and cost-effective the enforcement.

In the idling control by-laws, longer idling limits are set for transit vehicles while at a layover or stopover
location.

Exemptions

All idling control by-laws in Ontario list exemptions, which include various emergency situations or involve
emergency vehicles engaged in an operational activity. Other exemptions include vehicles being serviced,
vehicles involved in parades, armoured vehicles while someone is on duty inside the vehicle, or a motor
vehicle carrying a passenger where a medical doctor certifies in writing that for medical reasons, the person
requires the temperature or humidity be maintained within a certain range.

    1.  Temperature

Some by-laws also include exemptions relating to outside temperature, while others don’t.
Municipalities that choose to include a temperature-related exemption for idling have settled on
outside temperatures lower than 5oC and higher 27oC. Temperature introduces another factor that
complicates enforcement. Officers must keep track of outside temperatures before laying an idling
charge. On days when temperature approaches the exemption temperature limits, keeping track of
temperatures is further complicated by variations during the day and between locations. In addition,
staff in other municipalities have received complaints of unnecessary idling but were powerless to act
due to the temperature being outside of the limits.

Several Ontario municipalities have chosen to remove temperature exemptions altogether. The
Highway Traffic Act, for example, requires that a vehicle’s windows afford the driver clear view to the
front, side and rear. A driver can idle a vehicle to maintain clear view conditions, but would initially be
expected to scrape windows rather than relying solely on the defrost/defog function in their vehicles.

    2.  Drive-throughs

Drive-throughs are convenient features associated with certain commercial establishments. At times,
however, drive-throughs can lead to idling as vehicles queue up along the drive-through lane waiting
for particular goods or services.

In Greater Sudbury, a drive-through service facility is permitted as an accessory use to a permitted
restaurant, financial institution, retail store, automotive service station, gas bar and automated car
wash, except in the C6 Downtown Commercial Zone. In Ontario, the trend is to include drive-throughs
in the list of exemptions in idling control by-laws if these features are permitted through land-use
planning.

Enforcement

Idling control by-laws in Ontario are enforced on a complaints basis or as officers come across idling
vehicles while conducting their normal work duties.

In Ontario, municipalities with idling control by-laws have preceded enforcement with education. Even
during enforcement, education is seen as the preferred approach. Verbal warnings and a brochure that
explains the benefits of not idling vehicles reinforces the message that ‘idling gets you nowhere’.  Charges
for most idling control by-laws are laid under Part I of the Provincial Offences Act. In this instance, officers
must obtain information from the driver before issuing a ticket. Drivers are not obliged to provide any
information to the by-law officers. This has lead a few municipalities (e.g., Burlington, Peterborough and
Orillia) to develop their by-law so as to make idling a Part II offence under the Provincial Offences Act. All
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parking offences are issued Part II tickets and the licence plate number is used as a means to identify the
owner of a vehicle who then becomes ultimately responsible for paying the ticket. Enforcement of the idling
control by-law is, therefore, made simpler and more efficient for the officers, who only now need to record
vehicle licence plate numbers on the tickets and affix the ticket to the windshield.

Idling Control Options
Option 1 – Education on Vehicle Idling

Following this option the City would reinitiate its idling awareness and educational efforts that it had
undertaken in the early to late 2000s. The EarthCare Sudbury Program would be focused on
communication aimed externally at the community, while the Fleet Services would continue its idling
awareness initiatives for City staff. Community education would involve delivering idling awareness
campaigns through the EarthCare Sudbury Partnership, thereby potentially affecting tens of thousands of
Sudburians; media releases; bookmarks to be delivered through the libraries; EarthCare Minutes on CTV;
and, possibly, social media. A communications plan for idling control would be developed by EarthCare
Sudbury in collaboration with Corporate Communications and French Language Services. Implementation
of the communications plan will be achieved through the EarthCare Sudbury operating budget.

Fleet Services will continue to raise awareness among City staff as to the problems of idling and the
existence of the Idling Control Policy. Key to this success will be the continued participation of all
supervisors to ensure that staff comply with the Policy.

Pros

Minimal disruption to regular staff operations; continuing existing initiatives.
No extra resources required to implement.

Cons

Idling is somewhat of an entrenched behaviour facilitated by such technologies as remote vehicle
starters. Therefore, education alone may be insufficient to result in a significant reduction in vehicle
idling. 

Option 2 – Education with Idling Control By-law

Under this option the City would initiate an education and awareness campaign similar to Option 1. In
addition, the City would enact and subsequently enforce an idling control bylaw which would come into
force on January 1, 2013, preceded by several months of public education. The bylaw would allow motor
vehicles to idle up to 60 consecutive seconds within sixty consecutive minutes. The bylaw would be
applicable to private and municipal properties and highways under the City’s jurisdiction. Exemptions to the
bylaw would include, but not necessarily be limited, to the following:

Emergency vehicles, off-road vehicles and equipment while engaged in operational activities,
including training and client transfer.
Vehicles assisting in emergency response and/or activities.
Mobile workshops where engine power is necessary for electrical or pressure generation, tool use,
hoist or winch use, lift gate or boom operation, and/or similar applications.
Vehicles with power take-off containing work equipment that must be powered by the vehicle engine.
Transit vehicles in layover or stopover, defined as a stopping point along a transit route or at a transit
vehicle terminal, for a maximum of 15 minutes to allow transit vehicles to adjust to service schedules.
Vehicles that remain motionless because of emergency or traffic conditions, including but not limited
to congestion, traffic control signals, weather conditions or mechanical difficulties.
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Vehicles where idling is required as part of the repair process or to prepare the vehicle for service.
Extreme cold weather or heat alerts where idling may be necessary for the well-being of the operator
and/or passengers.
Idling to defrost, defog or deice vehicle windows provided a scraper is used prior to starting the
engine. Idling must end once fog, frost, or ice conditions have been eliminated.
Outside workers may idle a vehicle for up to 15 minutes for the purpose of getting warm and/or dry if
indoor accommodations are not available at the work site. To reduce the possibility of carbon
monoxide accumulation in the cab, window(s) must remain partially open for safe ventilation.
A vehicle transporting a person who has in their possession a medical doctor’s certificate stating that
for medical reasons, the person requires the temperature or humidity to be maintained within a certain
range and the idling of the vehicle is necessary to achieve that temperature or humidity level.
Vehicles engaged in a parade or any other event authorized by the municipality.
Vehicles that are operated on the travelled portion of a drive-through lane.

A minimum six-month period would be dedicated to education and awareness before commencement of full
enforcement with issuance of tickets for bylaw infractions. During the education period, bylaw officers would
only hand out brochures and issue warnings to those caught idling their vehicles for more than 60 seconds.
Tickets would be issued under Part 2 of the Provincial Offences Act. Thus, it would be the owner of the
vehicle rather than the driver who would ultimately be liable.

Pros

Should lead to adequate idling control with enforcement of the by-law rather than just relying on
education.
Enforcement using Part 2 powers makes the owner of the vehicle responsible for the fines.
By-law officers will be able to enforce as they come across idling vehicles while conducting their
normal work duties.

Cons

With complaints-based enforcement, it will be difficult to issue tickets for infraction situations that are
occasional and without a set daily or weekly pattern. Response time of by-law officers is currently
several days for non-emergency situations. 
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For Information Only 

Trans Cab Service to St. Gabriel Villa,
Chelmsford

 

Recommendation

For Information Only

Background
Transit service was requested for the residents of St.
Gabriel Villa located in Chelmsford. Staff reviewed the
Azilda/Chelmsford transit route and determined that St.
Gabriel Villa could not be serviced without increasing the
length of each scheduled trip by fifteen minutes. A budget
enhancement option valued at $95,000 was presented to
the Finance Committee for consideration.  At their
December 5, 2011 meeting, the Committee withdrew the
option and requested that staff review the possibility of
providing Trans Cab Service to the Villa. 

Trans Cab Service is a cost effective and efficient way of
providing transit service to low density areas within the city
limits. It is the extension of the conventional transit system and is utilized by many of our transit
customers.

Trans Cab Service is currently available along M.R. 15 between Blezard Valley and Chelmsford to
connect to regular transit routes. St. Gabriel Villa is a permanent Seniors' Residence which is
located along the Trans Cab route and as such is eligible for this Trans Cab Service. 

The current Trans Cab Service provider has been notified and will accommodate transportation
requests to and from the Villa. Staff at St. Gabriel Villa have also been notified and have been
provided with bilingual information packages for residents and visitors.
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The utilization of Trans Cab Service in this area will be monitored and future recommended
changes will be identified and brought forward as warranted.

  



Request for Decision 

Jeanne D'Arc Street Safety Concerns

 

Recommendation
 That the current traffic control at the intersections of Jeanne
D’Arc Street at Chateau Crescent/Leger Crescent, Jeanne D’Arc
Street at Grandale Street, Jeanne D’Arc Street at Heritage Drive
and Jeanne D’Arc Street at Lee Street, be maintained and; 

That the speed limits within the Dominion Parc subdivision
remain 50 km/h. 

Background
At the City Council meeting of October 13, 2010, Councillor
Rivest submitted a petition, signed by 192 area residents,
requesting that City staff review traffic operations on Jeanne
D’Arc Street to address concerns related to speeding traffic and
various traffic violations. The first page of the petition with
signatures can be found in Exhibit A.

Jeanne D’Arc Street is located in the community of Val Therese
in the north end of the City (see Exhibit B). It is constructed to
an urban collector standard with an asphalt surface width of 10
metres and a sidewalk along the south side of the roadway.  It
has a maximum speed limit of 50 km/h. This roadway was constructed in several phases, with the final
phase opening in the summer of 2009. This phase was constructed from the intersection Heritage Drive to
the Chateau Crescent/Leger Crescent intersection, included several traffic calming features and connected
the two formerly dead end sections of Jeanne D’Arc Street.
 
To address the concerns outlined in the submitted petition, staff have conducted volume, speed and cut
through traffic studies as well as reviewed collision history from January 1, 2008 to December 31, 2010. 
 

All-Way Stop Requests
The petition requested that the City of Greater Sudbury review the need for all-way stops at the intersections
of Jeanne D’Arc Street and Chateau Crescent and Leger Crescent, Jeanne D’Arc Street and Grandale
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of Jeanne D’Arc Street and Chateau Crescent and Leger Crescent, Jeanne D’Arc Street and Grandale
Street, Jeanne D’Arc Street and Heritage Drive and Jeanne D’Arc Street and Lee Street.
 
The purpose of an all-way stop is to alternate right-of-way at an intersection. They can be an effective
device when installed at busy intersections with similar traffic volumes and characteristics. However, all-way
stops disrupt the flow of traffic and introduce delay to all drivers passing through the intersection. The
unwarranted installation of all-way stops also results in frequent rolling stops and disrespect for the signs. 
Studies have shown that mid-block speed actually increase after the installation of all-way stops as drivers
attempt to make up for lost time.  Therefore, they should only be installed when warranted. In 2008, City
Council approved a modified warrant for determining the need for all-way stops that significantly reduces
the minimum traffic volume thresholds and collision requirements contained in provincial standards
published by the Ontario Ministry of Transportation.
 
To determine if all-way stops are warranted, staff conducted turning movement counts from June 6th, 2011
to June 9th, 2011 at the four requested intersections and applied the count data to the City’s
new, warrant. The results of the all-way stop warrants are summarized in the table below.

Intersecting Road Minimum Vehicle Volume
Warrant

Number of Collisions
(2008-2010)

Grandale Street 12.9% 0

Heritage Drive 6.4% 0

Lee Street 7.9% 1

Chateau Crescent/Leger Crescent 4.3% 0

Based on the above information, vehicle and pedestrian volumes do not meet the minimum requirements. A
review of the City’s collision information from 2008 to 2010, inclusive, revealed that there was only one
collision at the intersection of Jeanne D’Arc Street and Lee Street that may be susceptible to relief through
an all-way stop. While all collisions are undesirable, the collision experience would not be considered high,
and does not show a pattern that could be corrected with an all-way stop. For a Minor Collector roadway,
like Jeanne D’Arc Street, the Collision Warrant requires a minimum of three collisions per year over a three
year period. Based on the traffic volume and collision information, installing an all-way stop at any of the four
requested intersections is not recommended.
 
Speeding Traffic and Speed Limit Reductions
The submitted petition also requested that the City of Greater Sudbury address the ongoing speeding
problem and implement a reduced maximum speed limit of 40 km/h on all roadways in the Dominion Parc
Subdivision.

In 2009 and 2011 City staff conducted 24 hour speed studies at various locations on Jeanne D’Arc
Street. The results of the studies are summarized below:

Location Year Number of
Vehicles

Average Speed
(km/h)

85th Percentile
Speed* (km/h)

Between M.R. 80 and Grandale Street 2009 1433 44.0 52.1

Between Grandale Street and Heritage
Drive

2011 1668 42.7 49.9

Between Heritage Drive and Dugas Street 2011 2125 40.2 49.9
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Between Dugas Street and Lee Street 2011 1987 41.1 48.3

Between Lee Street and Chateau
Crescent

2011 1995 43.4 51.5

Between Chateau Crescent and Leger
Crescent (east leg)

2009 1225 37.0 43.9

Between St. Mary Boulevard and
Marquis Court

2011 1408 42.2 49.9

 *The 85th percentile speed is the speed at or below which 85 percent of drivers are travelling and is
generally accepted as a good indicator of an appropriate speed limit.

Reviewing the recorded 85th percentile speeds indicates that the majority of drivers are respecting
the speed limit of 50 km/h and the installed traffic calming devices are having an impact.  Staff also recorded
traffic volumes and conducted a cut-through traffic survey to determine whether any other portions of
Jeanne D’Arc Street would qualify for traffic calming. Jeanne D’Arc Street from Municipal Road 80 to
Heritage Drive and from Leger Crescent/Chateau Crescent to Hamilton Crescent do not meet the minimum
volume or cut-through traffic requirements to qualify to have traffic calming devices installed. Additionally, a
review of the collision history revealed that there were no collisions involving vulnerable road users or which
may be potentially corrected by traffic calming measures.
 
With respect to request to reduce the maximum posted speed limit to 40 km/h on all roadways throughout
the Dominion Parc subdivision, it is City Council’s policy to only limit 40 km/h speed limits to areas adjacent
to elementary schools. Since no elementary schools are located within the subdivision, it is recommended
that the speed limits remain at 50 km/h.
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Request for Decision 

School Zone Speed Limit - Various Schools

 

Recommendation
 That the speed limit on First Avenue, from Second Avenue to
100 metres south of Keen Street be reduced to 40 km/h due to
the presence of Adamsdale Public School, and; 

That the speed limit on O’Neil Drive West, from Imperial Drive to
Rodney Street, be reduced to 40 km/h due to the presence of
École St. Augustin, and; 

That the speed limit on Wilfred Street, from Bancroft Drive to the
south end and on Rita Street from Wilfred Street to the east end,
be reduced to 40 km/h due to the presence of École St. Pierre,
and; 

That the speed limit on Centennial Drive, from Paris Street to
Ramsey View Court, and on Ramsey View Court, from
Centennial Drive to Walford Road, be reduced to 40 km/h due to
the presence of École St. Denis, and; 

That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-Law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the recommended change all in accordance with the
report from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated
December 23, 2011. 

Finance Implications
 The cost of the required signage is provided for within the 2012 operating budget. 

Background
The City’s Traffic and Transportation Engineering Sections received requests to institute school zone speed
limits in the areas of Adamsdale Public School, École St. Augustin, École St. Pierre and the new École St. Denis.   

To deal with numerous requests to reduce the speed limit near schools, City Council adopted a school zone
speed reduction policy in 2001 and further revised the policy in 2009. The approved policy states the
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following:
 
That staff be directed to bring to the attention of City Council requests for speed reduction zones adjacent to
schools based on the following considerations:
 
•  That a school speed zone be installed at schools with primary grade aged students.
 
•  That the school speed zone be limited to residential streets or residential collector streets.
 
•  That the maximum speed of the roadways considered for school speed zones be 50 km/h.
 
•  That if schools are closed, the speed limit will revert back to 50 km/h.
 
•  That only those requests that meet the above four criteria be brought forward by staff to City Council for
consideration.
 
1.  Adamsdale Public School – First Avenue, Sudbury
 
Adamsdale Public School is a primary grade aged school situated on First Avenue in Ward 11 (see Exhibit
A). First Avenue is a local residential roadway with a maximum speed limit of 50 km/h.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limit on First Avenue,
from Second Avenue to 100 metres south of Keen Street, be reduced to 40 km/h.
 
2.  École St. Augustin – O’Neil Drive West, Garson
 
École St. Augustin is a primary grade aged school situated on O’Neil Drive West in Ward 7 (see Exhibit B). In
the area of the school, O’Neil Drive West is a residential collector roadway with a maximum speed limit of
50 km/h. Also, directly east of École St. Augustin is the Lorne Brady Sports Complex.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City's policy, staff recommends that a school zone speed limit of 40 km/h be
implemented on O'Neil Drive West.  Staff also recommends the school zone speed limit be extended easterly to
include the entire frontage of the Lorne Brady Sports Complex.  Therefore, it is recommended that the speed limit on
O'Neil Drive West, from Imperial Drive to Rodney Street be reduced to 40 km/h.
 
3.  École St. Pierre – Wilfred Street, Sudbury
 
École St. Pierre is a primary grade aged school situated 140 metres south of Bancroft Drive at the corner of
Wilfred Street and Rita Street in Ward 11 (see Exhibit C). Wilfred Street and Rita Street are local residential
roadways with maximum speed limits of 50 km/h.
 
As the request is in keeping with the City’s policy, staff recommends that the speed limit on Wilfred Street
from Bancroft Drive to the south end and on Rita Stret, from Wilfred Street to the east end, be reduced to
40km/h.
 
4.  École St. Denis – Ramsey View Court and Centennial Drive, Sudbury
 
École St. Denis is a primary grade aged school currently being constructed at the intersection of Ramsey
View Court and Centinnial Drive in Ward 10 (see Exhibit D). It is scheduled to open in January
2012. Ramsey View Court and Centennial Drive are residential collector roadways with a maximum speed
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limit of 50 km/h. Just south of École St. Denis is a sharp reverse curve on Ramsey View Court. 
 
As the request is in keeping with the City's policy, staff recommends that school zone speed limits be
implemented on Centennial Drive and Ramsey View Court.  Staff also recommends the school zone speed
limit on Ramsey View Court be extended to Walford Road to avoid raising the speed limit just before the
sharp reverse curve.  Therefore, it is recommended that the speed limit on both Centennial Drive, from
Paris Street to Ramsey View Court, and on Ramsey View Court, from Centennial Drive to Walford Road, be
reduced to 40 km/h. 
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Request for Decision 

Traffic Control: 1) Trottier Avenue at Pilon Street;
and 2) Anizette Street at Trottier Avenue

 

Recommendation
 That traffic at the intersection of Trottier Avenue at Pilon Street
be controlled with a Stop sign facing southbound traffic on
Trottier Avenue; 

That traffic at the intersection of Anizette Street at Trottier
Avenue be controlled with a stop sign facing southbound traffic
on Anizette Street, and 

That a by-law be passed by City Council to amend Traffic and
Parking By-law 2010-1 in the City of Greater Sudbury to
implement the recommended change all in accordance with the
report from the General Manager of Infrastructure Services dated
December 23, 2011. 

Finance Implications
 The cost of signage is provided for in the 2012 operating
budget. 

Background
1.  Trottier Avenue and Pilon Street

The City’s Traffic and Transportation Engineering Services Section received a request from area residents
to review the traffic control at the intersection of Trottier Avenue and Pilon Street due to safety concerns. 
The above intersection is located south of Municipal Road 35 in Chelmsford (see Exhibit A).
 
Currently, the above intersection is controlled by a “Yield” sign facing southbound traffic on Trottier
Avenue.   A “Yield” sign is appropriate when the traffic volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is
not always required.  A site visit revealed that the presence of trees near the corner has created sight line
restrictions at the intersection.  Therefore, it is recommended that the existing “Yield” sign be changed to a
“Stop” sign facing southbound traffic on Trottier Avenue.
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2.  Anizette Street and Trottier Avenue
 
The subject intersection is located south of Municipal Road 35 in Chelmsford (see Exhibit B).    Anizette
Street intersects Trottier Avenue forming a “T” intersection.  A “Yield” sign is appropriate when the traffic
volume is low, sight lines are good and stopping is not always required.   A site visit revealed that the
intersection is located approximately 35 metres from a sharp horizontal curve which makes it difficult to see
conflicting traffic at a glance.  Therefore, it is recommended that the intersection be controlled with a “Stop”
sign facing southbound traffic on Anizette Street.
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Request for Decision 

Additional Meters on Beech Street and
Amendments to the Maximum Allowable Parking
Time

 

Recommendation
 Whereas the City of Greater Sudbury is committed to improve
downtown parking services for its citizens, it is recommended, 

That all on-street downtown parking meters be set at a 2-hour
limit, and 

That additional meters be installed on Beech Street. 

Finance Implications
 The implementation cost will be funded within the 2012
operating and capital budgets. 

Background
Standardization to the On-Street Maximum Allowable Parking Time
 
At present, the parking meters within the Downtown core have
two different time limits. Those meters in the heart of the
Downtown core along Cedar and Durham Streets are set at a
1-hour maximum allowable parking time while all others have a 2-hour limit. Downtown Sudbury merchants
and customers have indicated that this is confusing. The confusion also leads to disputes of parking
enforcement tickets. Standardizing all meters settings to a 2-hour limit would eliminate confusion and better
serve our citizens.
 
Standardizing the on-street maximum allowable parking time is also a recommendation of the Strategic
Parking Plan.

“It recommends parking time limits be uniform for all on-street meters and be set at
2 hours. This would establish a more consistent and clear on street parking system
and reduce disputes of parking enforcement tickets. “ [1]
 

It is recommended that all on-street parking meters be set at a 2-hour limit. The cost is approximately
$1,000 and can be funded within the proposed 2012 operating budget.
 
Installation of Additional Meters on Beech Street 
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Installation of Additional Meters on Beech Street 
 
In March 2010, a private parking lot on the south side of Beech Street (between Frood Road and Elgin
Street) consisting of 200 spaces was sold to build a Shoppers Drug Mart. The elimination of those parking
spaces had a major impact in that area of Downtown.
 
Currently, there is a portion of Beech Street that is not metered. It is proposed that 7 meters be installed on
this portion of Beech Street. The Traffic and Transportation Section has confirmed that the street is wide
enough to support on-street meter parking on both sides of Beech Street at that location.
 
This was also a recommendation of the Strategic Parking Plan. 

“One question addressed by this study is whether the supply of on-street parking in
the Downtown can be increased to serve more short –term parking
demand. Increased capacity of on-street parking means that parking supply
increases without using more land or major construction.” [2]

It is recommended that additional meters be installed on Beech Street. The estimated cost would be
approximately $3,000.00 for supplies and installation and can be funded from the 2012 Capital budget.

[1] Strategic Parking Plan, section 8.1.4, Parking Time Limits

[2] Strategic Parking Plan, section 8.2.1, Maximize On-Street Supply
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Request for Decision 

All-Way Stop Control - Various Intersections

 

Recommendation
 That the current traffic control at the intersections of Bouchard
Street at Marcel Street, Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street,
Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, Madeleine Avenue at
Main Street and Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street be
maintained. 

Background
1.  Bouchard Street at Marcel Street, Sudbury

At the March 21, 2011 Traffic Committee meeting, Staff
presented a report regarding all-way stop control at the
intersection of Bouchard Street and Marcel Street (see Exhibit
A2). At the time, Staff reported higher than normal traffic
volumes may have been a result of the ongoing construction on
Regent Street. A decision to install all-way stop at this
intersection was deferred until construction on Regent Street was
completed and traffic volumes could be
recounted. Subsequently, traffic volumes were recounted on
October 4 th, 2011.
 
Bouchard Street at Marcel Street is a cross intersection located west of Regent Street (see Exhibit
B2). Currently this intersection is controlled with "Stop" signs facing northbound and southbound traffic on
Marcel Street. This portion of Bouchard Street was also part of the Traffic Calming Pilot Project and had a
median island installed on the east leg of this intersection.
 
Applying the data from the October 4th, 2011 turning movement count to the City’s new Minimum Volume
Warrant indicates that the vehicle and pedestrian volume from the side street meets approximately 43
percent of the volume requirements. The traffic volume split is 91percent on Bouchard Street and 9
percent on Marcel Street. This is outside the ratio of 70/30 warrant for an all-way stop (see Exhibit C2).
 
Comparing the 2011 turning movement counts to the previous counts from 2010 and 2007, indicates that
while volumes on Marcel Street at this intersection have increased from the 2007 volumes, they have
significantly decreased from the 2010 levels.  The volumes are summarized below: 
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significantly decreased from the 2010 levels.  The volumes are summarized below: 

 2007 2010 2011
Southbound Trafffic on Marcel Street 222 282 261

Northbound Traffic on Marcel Street 363 738 399

A review of the City’s collision information from July 2008 to July 2011 revealed that there were two
collisions that may be susceptible to relief through an all-way stop during this three year period. While all
collisions are undesirable, the collision experience would not be considered high, and does not show a
pattern that could be corrected with an all-way stop. For a major collector roadway, the Collision Warrant
requires a minimum of four collisions per year over a three year period.
 
Councillor Cimino has also expressed concerns about the safety of pedestrians crossing Bouchard Street at
this intersection to access Marcel Park. The existing median island on the east leg of this intersection was
recommended by IBI Group during the Traffic Calming Pilot Project to “provide a pedestrian refuge that
supports a two-stage crossing when traffic volumes make crossing difficult.” During the count, we recorded
21 pedestrians crossing Bouchard Street (18 crossing the east leg and 3 crossing the west leg). 
 
Based on the traffic volumes, pedestrian volume and collision history, installing an all-way stop at the
intersection of Bouchard Street and Marcel Street is not warranted.
 
2.  Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street, Sudbury
 
Councillour Belli requested that a peak hour traffic count be conducted to determine if an all-way stop is
warranted at the intersection of Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street.  The Traffic Committee approved the
request for a study at its meeting on June 17, 2011.
 
Lansing Avenue at Melbourne Street is a cross intersection located two blocks north of Lasalle Boulevard in
Ward 8 (see Exhibit D2).  The east and west approaches of Melbourne Street intersect Lansing Avenue on
a skew angle of approximately 60 degrees. Currently this intersection is controlled with "Stop" signs facing
eastbound and westbound traffic on Melbourne Street.
 
Applying the data from the turning movement count that was conducted on September 28th, 2011 to the
City’s new Minimum Volume Warrant indicates that the vehicle and pedestrian volume from Melbourne
Street meets only 20 percent of the requirements. The traffic volume split is 92 percent on Lansing Avenue
and 8 percent on Melbourne Street. This is also outside the ratio of 70/30 needed to warrant an all-way
stop (see Exhibit E2).  During the count, we recorded 10 pedestrians crossing Lansing Avenue at
Melbourne Street.
 
A review of collision information showed this intersection has had two reported collisions in the last 3 years
that may be susceptible to relief through an all-way stop.  The all-way stop warrant for a major collector road
(Lansing Avenue) requires there be a minimum of 4 collisions per year over a 3 year period. While the
collision history does not warrant an all-way stop, review indicated that both collisions involved vehicles from
the east leg of Melbourne Street not yielding to southbound traffic on Lansing Avenue.  There is a private
large bush in the northeast corner of the intersection which may be restricting visibility at the
intersection. Staff have asked the By-law Department to review and have it trimmed if possible. A crosswalk
and stop bar will be painted on the east leg of Melbourne Avenue. These measures will help improve safety
at the intersection by highlighting the requirement to stop.
 

Page 41 of 64



Based on the traffic volumes, pedestrian volume and collision history, installing an all-way stop at the
intersection of Lansing Avenue and Melbourne Street is not warranted.
 
3.  Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue, Sudbury
 
Councillour Belli requested that a peak hour traffic count be conducted to determine if an all-way stop is
warranted at the intersection of Hawthorne Drive and Westmount Avenue.
 
Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue is a cross intersection located between Barry Downe Road and
Auger Avenue in Ward 8 (see Exhibit F2). Currently this intersection is controlled with "Stop" signs facing
northbound and southbound traffic on Westmount Avenue.
 
Applying the data from the turning movement count that was conducted on June 16th, 2011 to the City’s
new Minimum Volume Warrant indicates that the vehicle and pedestrian volume from Westmount Avenue
meets only 25 percent of the requirements. The traffic volume split is 88 percent on Hawthorne Drive and
12 percent on Westmount Avenue. This is also outside the ratio of 70/30 needed to warrant an all-way stop
(see Exhibit G2).  During the count, we recorded 17 pedestrians crossing Hawthorne Drive at Westmount
Avenue.
 
A review of our collision information showed this intersection has had three collisions in the last three years
that may be susceptible to relief through an all-way stop.  The all-way stop warrant for a major collector
road (Hawthorne Avenue) requires there be a minimum of 4 collisions per year over a 3 year period. While
the collision history does not warrant an all-way stop, our review indicated that the collisions involved
vehicles from Westmount Avenue not yielding to traffic on Hawthorne Drive.  A crosswalk and stop bar has
been painted on the south leg of Westmount Avenue and a stop bar was also painted on the north leg of
Westmount Avenue. These measures will help improve safety at the intersection by highlighting the
requirement to stop.
 
Based on the traffic volumes, pedestrian volume and collision history, installing an all-way stop at the
intersection of Hawthorne Drive at Westmount Avenue is not recommended.
  
4.  Madeleine Avenue at Main Street and Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street, Sudbury
 
Councillour Landry-Altmann forwarded a petition dated February 16, 2011 from area residents requesting
that All-Way Stops be installed at the intersections of Madeleine Avenue at Main Street and Madeleine
Avenue at Alexander Street (see Exhibit H2) to slow traffic down.
 
These intersections are both T intersections located south of Lasalle Boulevard in Ward 12 (see Exhibit
I2). Currently, both intersections are controlled with a stop sign facing eastbound traffic on Main Street and
Alexander Street. Also, Ecole Felix-Ricard has a pedestrian access to its school yard on the east side of the
Madeleine Avenue at Main Street entrance.  Due to the proximity of the school, turning movement counts
were conducted during the school year.
 
Applying the data from the turning movement count conducted at the Madeleine Avenue at Main Street
intersection on June 27, 2011, to the City’s new Minimum Vehicle Volume warrant indicates that the vehicle
and pedestrian volume from the side street meets only 15 percent of the volume requirements. The traffic
volume split is 76 percent on Madeleine Avenue and 24% on Main Street. This is outside the ratio of 70/30
needed to warrant an all-way stop (see Exhibit J2).  During this count, we recorded 11 pedestrians
crossing Madeleine Avenue at Main Street.
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Applying the data from the turning movement count conducted at the Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street
intersection on June 28, 2011, to the City’s new Minimum Vehicle Volume warrant indicates that the vehicle
and pedestrian volume from the side street meets only 12 percent of the volume requirements. The traffic
volume split is 68 percent on Madeleine Avenue and 32 percent on Main Street. This is within the ratio of
70/30 needed to warrant an all-way stop (see Exhibit K2).  During this count, we recorded 4 pedestrians
crossing Madeleine Avenue.
 
A review of collision information showed that both intersections had no reported collisions in the last three
years.  The all-way stop warrant for a minor collector road requires there be a minimum of 3 collisions per
year over a 3 year period.
 
Based on the traffic volumes, pedestrian volume and collision history, installing an all-way stop at the
intersection of Madeleine Avenue at Main Street or Madeleine Avenue at Alexander Street is not warranted.
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